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MINUTES FOR BOARD OF ALDERMEN MEETING 

March 12
th

, 2013 

6:00 PM 

 

 

The following elected officials were present:  Mayor Coleman, Alderman Beaty, Alderman Huggins, Alderman 

Martin, Alderwoman Morrow, and Alderman Withers.   

 

The following staff members were present:  Jim Palenick, Interim Town Manager; Maria Stroupe, 

Administrative Services Director; Thomas Hunn, Town Attorney; Gary Buckner, Police Chief; Doug Huffman, 

Electric Director; Bill Trudnak, Public Works Director; Steve Lambert, Fire Chief; and Anne Martin, 

Recreation Director.  David Kahler, Community Services Director was absent. 

  

The Mayor Coleman called the meeting to order at 6:00 pm.   

 

Mayor Coleman opened with the Invocation and the Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag.  Mayor Coleman asked if 

there were any additions or deletions to the agenda.  Mr. Martin asked to add Item 9C, discussion of recreation 

participant fees.  Mr. Withers made a motion to set the agenda, including the added Item 9C, seconded by Mr. 

Martin, and carried unanimously. 

 

Mr. Withers made a motion to approve the minutes from the February 12, 2013 regular, seconded by Mr. 

Huggins, and carried unanimously. 

 

Consent Agenda: 

  

Item 5A was a request from the Col. William A. Stowe Camp 2142, Sons of Confederate Veterans, to hold a 

Confederate Memorial Service at the Court Square on Saturday, May, 18, 2013 at 2:00 pm.  This is an annual 

event. (Exhibit A) 

 

Item 5B was a request from Ms. Martin to use the Dennis Franklin Gym for a Youth Basketball Tournament.  

As in recent years, Ms. Martin would like to schedule a youth basketball tournament for representing each age 

group from the County’s surrounding recreation centers.  The games would be held at the Franklin Gym 

beginning Friday, March 15, 2014 and continuing daily (depending upon the total number of teams entered) 

through no later than Wednesday, March 20, 2013.  Teams participating will be charged a $100 fee and 

spectators will be required to pay a $1.00 admission fee.  The Town Recreation Department will sell 

concessions throughout the tournament. 

 

Item 5C was approval of the uncollectable Town accounts for March 2013. 

 

Mr. Beaty made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda as presented, seconded by Mr. Martin, and carried 

unanimously. 

 

Recognition of Citizens: 

 

Ms. Sherry Sharpe, 125 Guernsey Court, thanked the Board for Town events that she and her family enjoy.  She 

then addressed the Board with concerns about the increase in baseball recreation fees from the 2012 season.  

She feels that the amounts were set too high and that they are higher than other surrounding areas.  She asked 

that the Board reconsider the fee structure for the 2013 season and presented Mayor Coleman with a petition 

requesting the same. 

 



2 

Ms. Anna Pasour, 508 McSwain Dr., thanked the Board and the Recreation Department for the activities held 

for children in Dallas.  She stated that although her family has not been heavily involved in the recreational 

sports activities offered by the Town in the past, her family is the typical type of family that is involved in the 

sports programs.  She is against the increase in fees because she feels it limits those that can participate.  The 

new fees are out of line with surrounding areas and asked that the Board reconsider the fee structure for 2013. 

 

Ms. Stacy Duff, 506 S. Willow St., stated that she disagreed with the facility fees being charged to use Town 

facilities, such as Jaggers Park; such as field lining, dragging, or reserving the area.  She feels that she is the 

only one organizing games at Jaggers Park and should not have to pay the fees when she organizes events or 

games.  She stated that she would line and drag the fields herself if provided with the proper equipment.  She 

also stated that within the last year she met with Mayor Coleman and Alderman Beaty at Jaggers Park and made 

a list of desired equipment for the park.  She does not believe that anything has been done from that list. 

 

Ms. Charlotte Jenkins, 306 W. Main St., gave a report on the Dallas Historic Courthouse Foundation.  There 

will be a “Celebrate Dallas” program on Sunday, March 17, 2013 at 4:00 pm at Holy Communion Lutheran 

Church.  There are also several other events being planned that will involve the community and hopefully spark 

interest in the courthouse renovation campaign.  They have learned that Duke Energy and PSNC will match any 

donation one of its employees will make to the Foundation and urged everyone to pass this along to anyone they 

know that is employed by either of these companies.  The Town, in turn, has provided a matching grant for 

donations, so an employee of Duke Energy or PSNC would see their donation doubled by their company and 

then doubled again by the Town.  She also wanted to publicly thank Doug Huffman, Electric Director; Jan 

Green, Administrative Assistant; David Kahler, Community Services Director; Maria Stroupe, Administrative 

Services Director; Jim Palenick, Interim Town Manager; and Mayor Rick Coleman for their support and help 

thus far with the Foundation. 

 

Ms. Bambi Jenkins, 136 Jessica Lane, appreciates the Town events for children, but protests the higher rates for 

baseball.  She believes that fund raisers should be held instead of raising fees for participants.  She hopes the 

Board reconsiders the fees for 2013. 

 

Mr. Curtis Wilson, 438 S. Gaston St., stated that he played recreation ball as a child and was influenced and 

mentored by men in the program.  He believes this was instrumental in his upbringing.  Dallas is a bedroom 

community, therefore people leave Town to work and eat.  Recreation gives Dallas a sense of community and is 

important to the life of our Town.  He asked that the Board take this into consideration when determining 

participation fees, so that all can participate. 

 

Mr. George Jaggers III, 311 S. Oakland St., agreed with Ms. Sharpe and Ms. Pasour that the fees are too 

expensive for families.  He also doesn’t agree with the fees being charged for use of Jaggers Park.  He asked 

that the Board look at other ways to raise revenues. 

 

Mr. Fred Kromis, 3543 Puett Chapel Rd., agrees with the previous speakers that the baseball participation fees 

are too high.  He stated it was hard to get releases from Dixie Youth to transfer to play in other areas. 

 

Ms. Michelle Mason, 857 Dallas Stanley Hwy., also opposes the 2013 fee structure.  She believes they are too 

high for working families. 

 

Recognition of Employees: 

 

Travis Stuart, Police Officer, was recognized for 5 years of service with Dallas.  Officer Stuart was hired on 

February 1, 2008 as a Police Officer.  He continues to serve the Town in this position.  Mayor Coleman present 

Travis with a framed certificate and recognized his service to Dallas.  (Exhibit B) 
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Public Hearing: 

 

None 

 

Old Business: 

 

Item 9A was presentation from Architect Ellen Harris, Harris Architects, and Landscape Architect Paula 

Gornto, Site Solutions; on the proposed renovations and improvements to the Historic Courthouse building and 

Court Square. 

 

Item 9B was a request to establish a public hearing to review a voluntary annexation request for property along 

Lower Dallas Highway by the MED Group LLC.  (Exhibit C)  Mr. Beaty made a motion to set the public 

hearing for April 9, 2013 at 6:00 pm, seconded by Mr. Withers, and carried unanimously. 

 

Item 9C was the added item to discuss baseball recreation participation fees requested by Mr. Martin.  Mr. 

Martin stated that there was a discussion on this subject added to the special meeting held since the February 

meeting, but there was no public comment time.  At that time a vote was taken to restructure the fees, but it did 

not pass by a majority vote.  He believes the fees are not in line with other surrounding communities.  He feels 

that recreation is an investment in the community and it is not intended to make money.  Mr. Withers made a 

motion to change the fees back to the level they were for the 2011 season; $45 per In-Town participant and $55 

per Out-of-Town participant.  There was no second.  Mr. Martin asked that Mr. Withers reconsider his motion 

to place the fees at the 2012 season level; $55 per In-Town participant and $65 per Out-of-Town participant.  

Mr. Withers rescinded his original motion and restated the motion to set the 2013 baseball fees at $55 per In-

Town participant and $65 per Out-of-Town participant, seconded by Mr. Martin.  Mr. Beaty stated that budget 

meetings were held in May 2012 to discuss the proposed budget, including recreation participation fees, and 

that there were no public attendees.  Anyone can attend these budget meetings and no one attended.  At the 

time, the entire Board voted to approve the increased fees.  At this time, he will vote for the current motion, 

even though he previously voted to uphold the original rates.  Mr. Beaty also addressed Ms. Duff’s comments 

concerning the desired improvements to Jaggers Park.  He remembers their meeting and since that time several 

improvements have been accomplished; new playground equipment, an in-ground grill, additional paved 

parking area, and an additional area bush hogged and cleared.  This has been accomplished within the confines 

of the current budget year, since the meeting occurred after the 2012-2013 budget was passed in June 2012.  Mr. 

Palenick outlined the budget schedule during which the current participation fees were approved.  There were 

two budget work sessions in May 2012.  The budget was approved in June 2012.  The current budget became 

effective July 1, 2012.  At no time did the public offer input during this process.  Mr. Huggins stated that he 

appreciated the comments and has changed his mind concerning the current fees.  He did want the audience to 

be aware that based on actual costs of the baseball recreation program, the average cost per participant to run 

the program is $276 per child.  Mayor Coleman called for a vote on the motion to change the 2013 baseball 

participation fees to $55 per In-Town participant and $65 per Out-of-Town participant.  The motion was 

approved by a vote of 5 – 1 in the affirmative.  These rates will effective immediately and any participant that 

has paid at the higher rate to this point will receive a refund from the Recreation Department of the difference 

between the originally approved rate and the restructured rate. 

 

New Business: 

 

Item 10A was a request to declare as surplus and offer for public sale two, flatbed trailers owned by the Town 

Electric Department.  When the Town first purchased the electric “peak-shaving” generators, the purchase was 

combined with two, flatbed trailers used for their delivery.  In the intervening 10 years, these trailers have sat 

idle and unused in the Town warehouse lot and offer no use or value to the department.  Mr. Withers made a 

motion to declare as surplus and offer for public sale the two flatbed trailers, seconded by Mr. Martin, and 

carried unanimously. 
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Mr. Palenick gave a Manager’s Report, noting current projects. 

 

Mr. Withers made a motion to adjourn, seconded by Mr. Martin, and carried unanimously. (7:41) 

 

 

 

 

 

____________________      _______________________ 

Rick Coleman, Mayor      Maria Stroupe, Town Clerk 
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